
Stepping Stones Lighthouse Stories

Frank Marcia Recalls His Days as a Keeper of the Light

By Carol Frank

    “If I could go back to any point in my life, I would go back to that time,” said Frank Marcia who spent the years of 1965 and part of 1966 as a Coast Guard relief light keeper at the Stepping Stones Lighthouse just before it was totally automated. He recently read online about the efforts to restore and protect the light and had emailed Alice Kasten, President of the Great Neck Historical Society, to share his story.

    And so it was that Robert Lincoln, chairman of the lighthouse committee and I chatted with Mr. Marcia who now lives in Tampa, Florida via a conference call as he fondly recollected for us those years that were so unique.

   “Coasties” as coast guardsmen were called in those days rotated through the service with two men dividing up the watches for 14 days at a stretch followed by 7 days off and were paid $77.10 extra per month. Marcia says, “We had a 26 foot surf boat with an outboard motor that we would take over to City Island to do our shopping because we did our own cooking.” There was no dock so the boat, loaded with supplies, would be winched up by hand on pelican hooks for unloading into the kitchen. 

     Anyone who sails, motors or paddles Long Island Sound knows that storms can whip up suddenly, sometimes accompanied by dramatic lightning and deafening thunder. “Yes,” Marcia chuckled, “It could get pretty scary out there. We could see midshipmen from the Merchant Marine Academy scrambling to get back to Kings Point. Pleasure boaters would often try to get as close to the station as they could to weather the storm; I guess thinking that we could save them if the worse happened.”

     The wintertime had its own challenges. Snow could pile high quickly driven by unforgiving winds and one of the vital duties was to keep the snow cleared from the platform so that it wouldn’t freeze over and make quick exits for rescues more perilous.

     There was an outside generator in those days which had to be kept humming and a fog horn that in addition to the Fresnel green lens warned boaters during low visibility conditions. There was also a bell attached to the top of the light which, unfortunately, has gone missing. Marcia told us that it had the initials of the United States Light House Service, USLHS, engraved on the bottom rim. 

     A modern optic producing a flashing fixed green light was placed in the lantern room when the lighthouse was automated in October 1966.

     Marcia also spent time during his years of service in the Coast Guard on a few lightships. According to the Coast Guard archives, in 1820, the U.S. government began funding construction and the conversion of watercraft for use as “lightships” to safeguard shipping lanes where actual lighthouses were unfeasible. Lightships share a colorful history and for those interested in more detailed information about their contribution to a safer maritime environment, a thesis written by Morgan MacKenzie is available online at the Coast Guard’s website.

       With the love of the lore of lighthouses, Marcia visits as many as he can and is one of the very rare people these days who can say, “I manned a lighthouse...once upon a time, far away in western Long Island Sound.”


